
May 15, 2019 

CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER 

IlMMY PATRONIS
STATE OF FLORIDA 

The Honorable Todd Newton 
Clerk of Circuit Court and Comptroller 
Gilchrist County 
112 South Main Street 
Trenton, Florida 32693 

Dear Mr. Newton: 

We completed our Article V Clerk of the Circuit Court Expenditure Compliance Audit in 
accordance with Florida Statutes. Enclosed is a copy of our final report. 

We appreciate your advanced preparation for our audit and the courtesy extended to our team. 
We look forward to working with your office in the future. 

Please contact Kim Holland at (850) 413-5700 or kim.holland@myfloridacfo.com if you have 
any questions. 

Sincerely, 

Mark Merry 
MM/jf 
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JIMMY PATRONIS 

CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER 

STATE OF FLORIDA 

Florida Department of Financial Services 

GILCHRIST COUNTY 

CLERK OF THE CIRCUIT COURT 

COMPLIANCE AUDIT

FINAL REPORT 

SUJ\,1MARY 

Report No. 2019-38 

May 15,2019 

The Department of Financial Services (DFS) has completed an audit of the Gilchrist County Clerk of the 
Circuit Court.1 The auditors sampled court-related administrative and payroll expenditure accounts and
transactions to determine whether, in making such expenditures, the Clerk's office complied with 
applicable State laws.2 The sampled Clerk's office administrative and payroll expenditures generally 
complied with applicable State laws, and funds were expended for allowable court-related costs. 
However, as further described in the Observations and Recommendations section, we noted: 

• In one (1) instance, the expenditure had been improperly allocated as a court-related cost.

• Internal controls and procedures could be improved.

• Allocation methodologies for payroll and administrative expenditures could be improved.

BACKGROUND 

In 2013, the Florida Legislature passed legislation that removed the Clerks of the Circuit Courts from the 
State appropriations process.3 The 2013 legislation requires that all court-related functions must be
funded from filing fees, service charges, costs and fines retained by the Clerks. That portion of all fines, 
fees, service charges, and costs collected by the Clerks for the previous month that exceeds one-
twelfth (1/12) of a Clerk's total budget must be remitted to the State. Those funds are deposited into the 
State of Florida's Clerk of the Court Trust Fund. For those Clerks who collect less than their approved 
budgets, the shortage is disbursed from the Clerks of the Court Trust Fund. In addition, the DFS' role 
was changed to providing audits of only the Clerks' court-related expenditures. 

The organization that governs the Clerks, the Florida Clerks of Court Operations Corporation (CCOC), 
was initially formed to review and certify proposed budgets from each Clerk. In 2017, the Florida 
Legislature passed new legislation4 giving the CCOC the duty of approving the proposed budgets 
submitted by the Clerks of the Circuit Courts as required by State law .5 The 2017 legislation provides 
that the CCOC must ensure that the total combined budgets of the Clerks of the Circuit Courts do not 
exceed the total estimated revenues available for court-related expenditures as determined by the most 
recent Revenue Estimating Conference. 

1Section 34.031, Florida Statutes.
2Sections 28.35(3)(a) and 28.37(5), Florida Statutes. 
3Chapter 2013-44, Laws of Florida.
4Chapter 2017-126, Laws of Florida. 
5Section 28.36, Florida Statutes. 









Office of Clerk of the
Circuit Court & Comptroller

Gitchrist Coun ty, Florida
P.O.BOX 37, TRENTON, FLORID A32693

(3s2)463-3t70
Fax: (352)463-3166

May L4,2019

The Honorable Jimmy Patronis
Florida Chief Financial Officer
200 East Gaines Street
Tallahassee, FL 32399-0301

Dear Mr. Patronis,

This letter is in response to your report number 2019-38, dated April 24,20L9. This report outlines the
results of an Article V compliance audit of the Gilchrist County Clerk of Court. The audit was conducted to
determine if court-related administrative and payroll expenditure accounts and office transactions are
generally in compliance with applicable Florida Statutes.

I have reviewed the auditor's comments relating to our office and concur with the findings of the audit.

A. Observation: During the test of the Clerk's office administrative and payroll expenditures, we
noted one instance in which the expenditure was allocated as a court-related cost that was
contrary to statutory guidance.
Recommendation: We recommend the Clerk's office allocate as court-related expenditures only
those costs authorized by Florida Statutes.
Response: Acknowledged and effective immediately, all future cost allocations will be done in
compliance with guidance provide under Florida Statutes. Further, we will provide additional
training and guidance regarding the applicable statutes.

B. Obseruation: For five of the twenty administrative expenditures sample, the office was unable to
provide adequate documentation verifying and approval of goods received.
Recommendation: Within the context of a small office, we recommend the Clerk's office
document that all goods ordered were authorized and that a separate individual verify and
document that the goods ordered match the goods received.
Response: A mitigating control under these circumstances is the size of the office. Often, I am
personally involved in authorizing purchases in the ordinary course of business. Because of our
size, there is a very low probability of unauthorized expenditures. I am not only consulted before
the order or purchase is made but additionally, I am very thorough in my review of the supporting
documentation that accompanies all office expenditures. However, we will evidence
documentation for goods or services with a signature approval.

C. Observation: The Clerk's office indicated it uses management estimates based on the job
descriptions and specific duties of full-time equivalents (FTEs) for the allocation of overhead and
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administrative expenditures between court and non-court related functions. Accounting
estimates, however, should be based on an accumulation of relevant, sufficient, and reliable data
and compared to subsequent actual data to determine the reliability of the estimate. The office
was unable to provide supporting documentation for the allocation of employees' time or
administrative expenditures between court and non-court related functions.
Recommendation: We recommend the Clerk office establish a method for sampling employees'
time and effort between court-related and non-court related activities to ensure accuracy in the
budgeting process and the appropriation of State funds.
Response: We acknowledge the recommendation and believe our allocation accurately reflects
the duties performed for our FTE, based on the working knowledge of the staff and workload.
However, we will be reviewing an appropriate time and effort study, based on the size of our office
and limited resources, to set a benchmark for the office. Once this standard has been set, we will
review it with respect to the various court activities in the office and adjust accordingly.

Should you have any questions or require further information, please feel free to contact me or my Finance
Director, Richard Romans at 352-463-4607 or 352-453-4500, respectively.

Sincerely,

Todd Newton
Clerk of Circuit Court




